TOWN OF FRANKFORD
MINUTES
AUGUST 5, 2024

TOWN COUNCIL:			Greg Welch			President
					Pamela Davis			Vice President
					John Wright			Secretary/Treasurer
					James Sample			Councilman
					Kyle Quillen			Councilman

TOWN EMPLOYEES:			Cheryl Lynch			Town Clerk
					Sheldon Hudson		Town Manager Consultant
					Thomas Rozell			Maintenance
					Kevin Smith			Chief of Police

OTHERS:				Bonnie Elliott			Cynthia
					Priscilla Schoolfield		Bill Manzke
					Henry Mumford		Ed Ferencie
					Michelle Valentine		Nicole Murray
					Bryan Murray			Ronald Hall
					Kerin Magill

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER:
Greg called the meeting to order at 7:00pm

APPROVAL OF AGENDA WITH OR WITHOUT AMENDMENTS:
John made the motion to approve the agenda and seconded by Kyle
Motion was unanimous

MINUTES:
July 1, 2024 -  Town Council Minutes
July 1, 2024  - Executive Session Minutes
John made the motion to approve the Town Council Minutes and the Executive Session Minutes
and seconded by Jimmy
Motion was unanimous
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COUNCIL, STAFF, AND CONSULTANT REPORTS:
COUNCIL TREASURER:
John noted the account balances:
General Fund:			$50,000.00
ICS Sweep Account:		$906,222.36
Transfer Tax Account: 	 	$ 278,984.91
Municipal Street Aid:		$0.00
WSFS Investment Account:	$3,016,729.86

John noted met with WSFS Investment and we decided to move forward with transferring
Funds to certificate of deposits.

John noted the next meeting with WSFS will be September 26, 2024, at 6:00pm.

John noted will discuss realty transfer amount at the next Council meeting

MAINTENANCE:   SEE REPORT

TOWN CLERK:	     SEE REPORT

POLICE CHIEF:      SEE REPORT
Michelle noted to the Chief police she has WIFI cameras to donate to the town to help
Identify the dirt bike and four wheeler drivers.

Michelle noted to the Chief of Police do we on Saturday’s have an officer on duty?
Chief Kevin noted usually no officer on duty.

Michelle noted could the Chief take a day off in the middle of the week and work a weekend to help
Identify these boys.

Ed noted these bikes are coming in town on Saturday’s and Sunday afternoon between 1:00pm to
5:30pm.

Greg noted the town has submitted the application for the Police Pension and we are hoping
this will help in hiring another full-time officer.
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TOWN MANAGEMENT CONSULTANT:
Sheldon noted the Town was awarded $65,000.00 from the Community Reinvestment Fund Monies,
which is a former bond bill. The funds would be used for Carpet,Roof and windows for town hall.

Sheldon noted the Town gave Deldot authorization for the sidewalk project at Antioch church.
Would like to thank Representative Collins for the funding in the amount of $60,000.00.

We were approved by the State of Delaware for the Police Pension Plan and Cheryl will be
Trained on their pension system.

Sheldon noted the Realty Transfer Tax Bill was approved and is just waiting on the Governor’s
Signature.

We met the qualifications for the ORPT grant funding.  We need to complete a full application.

Sheldon inquired to Council how much do you want to contribute to the park grant.
The grant from ORPT is a 50/50 grant.  The application is due by September 16, 2024.
There is a cap of $125,000.00 on the grant.  We could match the awarded funds up to $125,000.00.
We will need to get proposals to submit with the grant.  

Greg noted he thought we were going to use $120,000.00 of the AARP funds.

Kyle noted we need to get updated bids for the next Council meeting.

Cheryl noted we need to complete a RFP for the projects.

John noted we could get the bids for the application and when we are ready for the project
we would complete the RFP on the specs.

Sheldon noted the town was interested in contracting with a collection agency to assist the town
in collections.  I did some research and other municipalities hired a collection agency.
I will contact some of the collection agencies and get a proposal for the next Council meeting.

Sheldon noted Vines Creek Crossing the final site plan review was completed by AECOM
AECom’s comments have been sent to the developers engineer and we have heard any response.

Sheldon noted is discussing the development agreement for Vines Creek Crossing
on if we need a separate agreement or an addendum.
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Sheldon noted the power washing of the sidewalks at Town Hall looks great and I want to thank Tom
for doing a great job.

Sheldon noted would like to discuss a dead end signage for  Walnut Street.

Jimmy Sample noted at the end of Walnut Street we always had shrubs.  Dollar General
has installed new piping and took up the shrubs.  

Jimmy noted if anyone comes down Walnut at night and think they can get back out on the highway
they would run in a ditch.

Jimmy noted we need a fence with reflectors to show a dead end road.

Jimmy noted this is a town owned street not a Deldot street.

Greg noted to Tom could he handle building a salt treated fence.

Sheldon noted a metal U channel with reflectors. 

Tom noted he would be able to handle the U channel with reflectors.

Sheldon noted if he and tom run into an issue they can call the Deldot Sign shop.

Joen made a motion to proceed with the  fence project at the end of Walnut Street
and seconded by Kyle
Motion was unanimous

OLD BUSINESS:
SIDEWALKS:
Greg noted GMB has been in town assessing the sidewalks and GMB will give the town
a prioritize list of the sidewalks.

Sheldon noted he had been researching funding and grants for sidewalks.  There is not 
a good grant program for sidewalks.  I did put in a request to the Governor and General Assembly
concerning sidewalk funding.

Jimmy noted where are we with streetlights for Route 113 ?

Sheldon noted has been talking with Jim Smith from Delmarva Power and it is more
complicated project.
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TOWN OWNED PROPERTIES-SUSSEX TAX MAP AND PARCEL NUMBERS 433-6.15-4.00, 
433-6.19-8.00 and 433-11.07-4.00
Sheldon noted waiting on revised listing agreement since the realtors have changed their 
fee structure.

REQUEST TO STATE OF DELAWARE TO AMEND FUTURE LAND USE MAP:
Greg noted Planning and Zoning met last month to discuss the Future Land Use Map which is in the 
Comprehensive Plan. There are several properties that are cited as Residential and zoned Commercial.  I asked the Planning and Zoning board and get the map updated.  

Greg noted need to schedule a meeting to address the Future Land Use Map and have the 
Planning and Zoning make their recommendation to the Council.

ENTRANCE TO PARK MAINTENANCE BUILDING:
We have an updated proposal on the Deldot required entrance apron in the amount of
$24,850.00 from the current pole building contractor.  We need to get the job scheduled before
we can get the permits from Deldot.  I am asking for extra funds for the Deldot required apron
in the amount of $24,850.00.  

John made a motion to amend the original acceptance of the RFP additional funds of $24,850.00 
to conform with the Deldot specifications for an entrance and was seconded by Kyle
Motion was unanimous   

NEW BUSINESS:
WEED CONTROL PROPOSAL:
Greg noted we want an herbicide sprayed on the sidewalks.  

Michelle noted the residents should maintain their sidewalks.

Sheldon noted it is difficult to enforce maintaining your sidewalk.

John noted we don’t have an ordinance to keep your sidewalks clean.

Greg noted need to schedule a Charter and Ordinance meeting on Wednesday
August 21, 2024, at 6:00pm. 
Greg noted the meeting will be to discuss and ordinance for Sidewalks.

NOISE ORDINANCE (ORDINANCE NO 2021-0003):
Cheryl noted the town had a noise complaint.  
Cheryl noted would like to keep the noise ordinance as is but to add a time
that they lower the volume or cut it off.
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Chief Smith noted he can’t criminal complaint on a town ordinance it would need
to be a Code Enforcement Officer.  If we had an Alderman’s Court, we could enforce 
a town ordinance.  

Chief Smith noted usually quiet time is between 10:00pm to 6:00am.
We could go to the resident and ask them to turn the noise down and if we come back
we would turn off the noise and close the party.

Greg noted we don’t need to amend the noise ordinance.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
CHARTER AND ORDINANCE COMMITTEE:
The next Ordinance meeting will be Wednesday 21, 2024 at 6:00pm

TOWN PARK COMMITTEE: NO REPORT

FIRE HAZARD COMMITTEE:	NO REPORT

MAINTENANCE BUILDING COMMITTEE:
Greg noted will get a construction schedule after the permit.

ENVISION OF FRANKFORD:
The next movie in the park will be august 26, 2024.
Michelle noted probably we will cancel Fall Festival and just do a trunk or treat.
If we do Trunk or Treat we will probably hold this function before Halloween.

PUBLIC COMMENT:
Bonnie noted would like to thank the police department.  Officer Dorney did
a wonderful job on the complaint.

Michelle noted her concern about her neighbors pool which is green full of frogs, mosquitos
and now we have snakes due to the frogs. Also, there is a tree growing out of the pool and the
resident has a tarp on a roof with tires.

Sheldon noted the town will research to see which agency would handle this situation.

ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION:
Pam made a motion to adjourn in Executive Session and seconded by Kyle at 8:31pm.
Motion was unanimous
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RECONVENE FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION:
John made a motion to reconvene to regular session from Executive Session
at 9:23pm and seconded by Pam
Motion was unanimous

Greg noted need a motion to allow Sheldon and John to talk with Chesapeake Utilities
Contract.

Kyle made the motion to allow Sheldon and John to negotiate Chespeake Utitities Contract  and seconded by Pam
Motion was unanimous

ADJOURN REGULAR SESSION:
John made the motion to adjourn the regular session at 9:24pm and seconded by
Kyle.
Motion was unanimous


RESPECTFULLY:

CHERYL A Lynch
Town clerk



















